Moscow Food Co-op Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, Dec. 9, 2008, 6 pm

Fiske Room, 1912 Center, Moscow

Present: Kimberly Vincent, Gary Macfarlane, Donal Wilkinson, Joe Thompson, Kenna Eaton (GM), Steve Kobs (SM), Bill Beck, Carol Spurling (recorder)

Absent: Chris Caudill, Pat Vaughn (for Kathleen Ryan)

Guests: Joe Wagenbrenner, Dena Neese, Annie Hubble (front end manager), Jordan Yeatts (kitchen stock and IT)

Minutes from November 2008 BOD meeting ACCEPTED, with corrections to the attendees as noted.

Board committee membership: Steve Kobs is replacing Kenna Eaton on the sustainability committee.

Elections Update

Donal informed the BOD about the candidate orientation event held Dec. 6, to which 4 potential candidates came, including Joe and Dena who are present at the meeting tonight. Joe W. mentioned that the informal discussion about what the board does was very helpful. Joe T. informed the BOD about the upcoming events related to the election, such as newsletter deadlines, candidacy filing deadline, and member sign-up deadline. Kenna explained about what will happen with electronic voting in the store, as discussed in election committee. 

Discussion followed about how to process mail-in ballots (KIM ACTION – CALL KAY KESKINEN), needing to make sure that no one can accidentally vote for someone else due to a mis-entered username or password, and how people will vote if they don’t want to vote electronically. Carol noted that the company with whom we have contracted to provide electronic voting, Votenet, has dealt with all these issues many times before and has provided the election committee with an 80 page manual with the answers.

Kim would like the questions that will go to the candidates to be discussed by the entire board earlier in the elections process next year; it will go on the agenda of the October meeting. (CAROL ACTION)

Action Item List

Past action items were reviewed and the list updated for next month.

Management Report on Finances - October financials

Kenna answered questions from Kim, Donal, and Bill, regarding specific figures in net income, payroll, and the value of employees’ accrued vacation. In October inventory is increased, and sales were definitely off for November. Kenna noted that the financial software will soon be switched from Peachtree to QuickBooks which ought to make it much easier to read the reports.

MOTION to accept the financial reports as in compliance, SECONDED and PASSED.

GM Policy Reports

Some Board members are having trouble opening .docx documents so not everyone could read the A4 report; therefore the report has been moved to January 09 meeting. (CAROL ACTION)

2009 Draft Budgets

Kimberly outlined each item on the Board’s proposed 2009 budget and discussion followed. Gary suggested printing the annual report as center spread in newsletter next year instead of as a special brochure, to save money. Final vote on budget will be in January. Board members are encouraged to send their concerns or suggestions about both the Board budget and store budget to Kimberly or Kenna.

Kenna outlined the 2009 store budget, with an accompanying Powerpoint presentation. A 7 percent increase in sales in 2009 is projected, which is a conservative estimate. About half of that will be due to inflation and the other half will be growth. This year the increase in sales was 9.4 percent, so 2009 will be somewhat of a slowing. The estimated budget for 2009 is 7.8 million in total.

In regard to cost of goods: while keeping the cost of goods about the same, we expect to improve our average margin – the difference between how much the goods cost and for how much they are sold - from 38.4 percent to 41.6 percent. The improvement will come through focused work on improving margins in the deli and meat department. Grocery and wellness departments are the basis of the store’s margin and they are performing solidly.

In regard to wages: the total amount will increase 10.3 percent although the store is not going to add any positions in 2009. The increase is due to our aggressive plan to get people’s wages up to living wage and to increase starting pay to keep above minimum wage, which means everyone has to get an increase to keep pay differentials fair.

In regard to net income: we won’t see the big dip in the middle of the year like we did in 2008 because the work on the margin will pay off by middle of 2009 and Kenna has high hopes for salad bar.

Discussion followed as to the difference between net income and profit, which are not the same thing.  Steve anticipates 2009 will be much better than 2008 for the Co-op, and maybe substantially better if we fix our margin problem. Tiny improvements in the margin and other efficiency improvements will add up to about 400,000 dollars. Donal said that some members are concerned that making a profit makes us not a Co-op; Kenna said that what makes us a Co-op is what we decide to do with the profit: we put it back into the store, into the employees, we would like to give some of it back to the members in the form of a patronage refund, we can contribute to our community. The Co-op hasn’t had a profit for several years or been required to pay any taxes because of past losses carried forward; but if and when we do have a profit we can use it to address our strategic goals.

Discussion followed about the difference between discounts shown in 2009, $20,000 less than in 2008, an amount that includes all discounts and not just volunteer discounts. Some board members feel that since the volunteer program is in the process of being discussed by the board that if staff messes with the discounts the BOD will look bad and that it is presumptuous to show a decrease in the discounts in the budget, before anything has been decided by the Board. Kenna said the amount will be put back in.

Gary wondered if the 7 percent increase figure was conservative enough given the recession. Kenna noted that they’d budgeted more for marketing and community outreach and expect to see results of that; Steve noted that half of the figure is inflation and that in real terms the store ought to be able to grow by 3 percent a year. Thinking that growth will probably 2 percent less than last year is safe.

Kim wondered if there is any way to measure whether or not the Co-op has “maxed out” in the community, if we’ve gotten as big as we can get. Steve said there are plenty of ways to improve the store and that’s why we’ve put more money into advertising, that’s why Carol was hired, it’s a bunch of little things we can do better and we’ll see results. The store is better now than it was one year ago or two years ago and will be better a year from now. Bill wondered if labor costs were as efficient as they could be; Steve said we’re always tweaking it to do better.

(KENNA ACTION – put budget printout for next time in mailboxes)

Kim noted that everything to do with members should be very transparent so we should gather feedback on something like whether or not the members would want profit-sharing. She also suggested that membership fee could be raised because the Co-op’s fee is so cheap.

Steve noted that the patronage refund is a really powerful way to connect with members; that if the $20,000 or $30,000 saved in discounts could be given out as patronage refunds it would have much more “power” than discounts. It would go to everyone and not just to a few people.

Discussion followed as to issues that should be dealt with in committee, such as patronage refunds, volunteer program issues.

Strategic Plan

Jessica Bearman had led the Strategic Plan Working Group, which was now ready to present the Strategic Plan to the BOD for its approval. Jessica’s three goals for this meeting are to 1) to clear up any questions and if possible approve the plan 2) have a conversation about the possibility of this plan being aligned with the board’s Ends Policies 3) to discuss what is next with this plan, so that it doesn’t become a document on the shelf but continues to be a living document that drives the Co-op forward. Jessica noted that the Board weighed in on SP several times, some significant changes were made as a result of Board feedback. The challenge of transparency is always getting the members’ attention, but the working group is confident that the people who had feedback to give had opportunities to do so and did give it. The most significant changes were to the goal around Strengthening Co-op Community, also the addition of the Creating and Maintaining the Best Working Environment in Moscow goal. We took away the numbers because the goals aren’t in a particular order of priority.

Kim asked that the language in the working environment goal be changed from “non-student employees” to “long-term employees.”  (CAROL ACTION –make this change)

Jessica explained that the first next step is that there should be a working committee for each goal; there is so little specificity in this plan as it stands so the next year should be devoted to specifics.

Gary asked if the volunteer program should have been its own goal or if the working group was comfortable having it merged into the strengthening co-op community goal. Jessica said they were comfortable having it part of a larger goal, since the program was in transition we didn’t want to make any bold statements about it. Gary asked about the budget in relation to the strategic plan, if there was a need to create a better bottom line to satisfy the needs of the strategic plan. Kenna said that all of the goal but one already have staff resources attached to them but we’re not increasing staff; anytime you try to develop something it requires resources. Kim said she can see lots of little things that have already been accomplished such as the BOD bulletin board, etc.

Jessica noted that there would be an outlay of money for increasing energy-self-sufficiency and for developing the local food and goods economy. These goals could take almost any form so it is really hard to know the costs associated with each goal, but each working group will have to work with those.

Kim wondered why local food and goods sales percentage was reported as a lump amount, since some departments are higher than others it would be good to break it out. Kenna noted that in a strategic plan you don’t want to be too specific because things might change. Jessica said the specifics are just examples of what could be done, the working groups will continue to work on those.

Gary suggested that on the local food and goods goal it could be made broader by taking out the words “local grower” in establishing the advisory board.

(ACTION CAROL – say “establish advisory board”, take out “local grower”)

Discussion re: the “natural home” for each of the goals:

Strengthening Co-op Community – membership committee and outreach/membership coordinator (OMC)

Creating and Maintaining Best Work Environment – Human Resources (HR)

Local Food and Goods – need to create a committee

Sustainability – sustainability committee

Outreach and Education – OMC, membership committee, maybe another committee

Discussion followed about updating the BOD’s Ends Policies, restructuring committees, how to incorporate the SP into the Ends Policies or whether this needs to be done and what the time frame for that would be. Gary suggested 1) endorsing the SP with the changes that were noted this evening, 2) making sure it is flexible enough that Carol or whoever is the keeper of the strategic plan can make changes to it when necessary, and 3) putting it in the front of our Governance Policies, as the introduction to our Governance Policies. Following discussion decided the BPD committee is the natural keeper for the SP, and that something so big will take a lot of time.

MOTION to adopt the Strategic Plan, with the suggested changes; SECONDED AND PASSED

BPD ACTION ITEM to restructure ends policies in line with strategic plan, present a timeline by April meeting.

Discussion on whether or not a motion was necessary to say the Strategic Plan is part of our broader policy; how it fits with the Ends Policies, how committees need to be restructured or if they need to be restructured; what to go back out to the membership about the Strategic Plan now that it is adopted. Decided that in the February or March newsletter the SP will be “unveiled” in the newsletter, with committees in place, so that we can announce that volunteers are needed to help with the committees. (CAROL ACTION – newsletter editorial calendar)

Manager Meetings

The schedule changed to the 1st and 3rd Tuesdays. Schedule filled out for next couple of meetings.

ADJOURNED

______________________________________________________________   _________________________________

Signature of Board President
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